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December 17, 2021 
 
 
Via Electronic Filing 
 
Oregon Public Utility Commission 
Attn: Filing Center 
201 High Street Southeast Suite 100 
Post Office Box 1088 
Salem, Oregon 97301 
 
Re: UM 2166 – PGE 2021 All-Source Request for Proposals (RFP) 

Notice Regarding Transmission Availability 
 
Dear Filing Center: 
 
Enclosed for filing in the above-referenced docket is Portland General Electric Company’s 
(“PGE”) Notice required by the Commission at its December 2nd, 2021 meeting where the 
Commission approved the RFP.  This document is being filed by electronic mail with the Filing 
Center.   
 
 Sincerely, 
 
  
 
 Loretta Mabinton 
 Managing Assistant General Counsel 
 
Enclosure 
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BEFORE THE PUBLIC UTILITY COMMISSION 
OF OREGON 

 
UM 2166 

 
 

In the Matter of 
 
PORTLAND GENERAL ELECTRIC 
COMPANY, 
 
2021 All-Source Request for Proposals 

NOTICE  

 
Portland General Electric Company (PGE) submits the following notice to meet the requirements 
of the Commission’s December 2nd, 2021 Request for Proposals (RFP) Approval Order.1 
 
PGE will not make Colstrip Transmission System (CTS) transmission rights or any other PGE 
controlled Bonneville Power Administration (BPA) transmission rights available for bidders to 
satisfy bidder’s transmission eligibility requirements.   
 
Within its RFP evaluation, PGE will consider multiple Colstrip retirement scenarios to evaluate 
how the long-term availability of CTS rights could lower total costs for PGE customers.  PGE will 
specifically consider the CTS transmission availability impacts associated with the retirement or 
divestment of Colstrip Unit 3 and/or Unit 4 in 2026 – which is aligned with PGE’s proposed 
Colstrip depreciation schedule – and 2030 per the requirements of Oregon Senate Bill 1547.  
All bids who could utilize CTS transmission rights will be evaluated with and without the 
application of PGE’s CTS rights.  PGE’s final shortlist risk assessment will include evaluations of 
how customer costs and risks are impacted by the uncertainty associated with CTS transmission 
availability.  
 
 DATED this 17th day of December, 2021. 
 
      Respectfully Submitted,  
 
 
 
      ____________________________ 

Loretta I. Mabinton, OSB #020710 
Portland General Electric Company 
121 SW Salmon Street, 1WTC1301 
Portland, Oregon 97204 
(503) 464-7822 (phone) 
(503) 464-2354 (fax) 
Email:  loretta.mabinton@pgn.com 

 
 

1 Order No. 21-460 


